Dear Parents and Carers,

St Joseph’s School and Nursery  ISI Inspection Report September 2015
Between the 29th and 30th September 2015 the Independent Schools Inspectorate visited St Joseph’s School and Nursery. The three inspectors (Mrs Linda Donowho, Reporting Inspector; Mrs Elizabeth Bell, Compliance Team Inspector and Ms Jackie Scotney, Co-ordinating Inspector for Early Years) observed a small sample of lessons, conducted formal interviews with pupils and examined samples of pupils’ work. They held discussions with teachers, senior members of staff and with the chair of trustees. They observed a sample of the extra-curricular activities that occurred during the inspection period, and attended registration sessions and assemblies. Inspectors also visited the facilities for sick or injured pupils. In addition, the responses of parents and pupils to pre-inspection questionnaires were analysed, and the inspectors examined regulatory documentation made available by the school.

Here is a summary of their findings and discussion about how the school intends to act on areas for improvement identified by the report. The full inspection report is available online on the ISI website http://www.isi.net/reports/ or through the link on St Joseph’s website. A hard copy is also available in reception or if you would prefer this to be sent electronically by email, please let us know. 
Overall, we were particularly pleased that the quality of education provided at the school was recognised as ensuring children made ‘good progress.’ It also complemented our curriculum by highlighting the ‘specialist French and music lessons from the Nursery onwards’ and the fact that ‘all year groups have a strong focus on mathematics and literacy’. 

In addition, the report acknowledges that children are ‘engaged and enthusiastic in lessons’ and ‘well prepared for the next stage of their education’ It then goes on to confirm ‘teaching enables the pupils to increase their understanding and develop their skills in order to make good progress according to their ability’ and that lessons are ‘well planned’ with teachers showing ‘an understanding of individual pupil’s needs and knowledge of their subjects’.
The second part of the report, detailing the Spiritual, moral, social and cultural development of pupils is equally pleasing; expressing ‘There is a strong sense of unity, and all cultures and faiths work together to promote respect, and tolerance of others.  It further adds that ‘Pupils are unfailingly polite and respectful, gaining an understanding of right and wrong’ as well as expressing how the ‘encouragement of friendship and tolerance pervades school life’.
With regard to our Nursery provision, the report found that the Early Years Foundation Stage is ‘successful in its aim to meet the needs of individuals, and as a result children’s progress in their learning and development is good in relation to their starting points and ability’. It acknowledges that ‘The leadership team is relatively new, but has demonstrated a clear vision for improvement through their well-considered development plan and confirms ‘the school is successful in meeting its aim to ‘welcome and accept the value of everyone’ and maintain a family ethos’. Furthermore it highlights our determination to ensure that ‘Across the setting, staff nurture a positive culture through a stimulating learning environment. They encourage children to explore and question, and foster independence from an early age so that children become confident and good learners. It later concludes by stating that ‘The outcomes for children are good’. 
Frustratingly however, technical errors in the way that our staff checks were recorded impacted, like a house of cards, on outcomes for welfare and leadership and management, both in Nursery and the main school. This is despite the fact that these were rectified, in the main, during the inspection itself! This anomaly has therefore caused a mismatch in outcomes compared to the inspection commentary, which I am sure you will agree, appear to bear little resemblance to each other. Nevertheless, let me reassure you that ALL our staff have appropriate police clearance to work with children and that the school has always taken the role of safeguarding extremely seriously!
On a separate issue, recommendations to ‘review procedures that are in place to keep children safe from fire’ are confusing and misleading as all of our equipment is serviced and certified annually whilst it clearly states in the report that ‘Fire practises are held at regular intervals and suitably recorded.’ 

Similarly, there are conflicting references to the warning system in the gym. This was deemed compliant during our 2012 inspection, (having been passed by the fire officer at the time) but now requires upgrading in the eyes of the inspectors. Despite the risk of fire in this part of the school being extremely low, its occupation times limited and its escape routes plentiful, quotes have since been obtained and the work, to install an additional sensor and fix a bell on the outside wall, is scheduled to start soon.

As required, a post inspection action plan has been produced in light of the findings and this too is available on our website.  I am pleased to say that the majority of the points therein have already been completed – many at the time of the inspection itself! Those outstanding are due for completion very soon and have only been delayed by the need to obtain competitive quotes and schedule the work in over the busy Christmas period.
We are thus very proud of our achievements particularly in the quality of education, care and outcomes both in the main school, Nursery and Reception and are very pleased that the Report has recognised what a wonderful job our highly trained and dedicated staff do to make our provision so effective.

As a school with new leadership, trustees, direction and rigor; improvement is extremely important to us. We therefore acted swiftly to address the few recommendations in the Inspection Report and shall continue to strive to further enhance your child’s experience in our fantastic school and Nursery.
Thank you to all the parents who were involved in the Inspection; your comments and suggestions were very useful to the Inspection Team. Thank you also for your continued support.

Yours sincerely,

 Chair of Trustees
